
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 
February 8, 2010 

 
 The special meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia 
A. Stombaugh at 7:30 p.m. Council members present were Memphis 
P. Evans, Valerie M. White, Anthony H. DeFeo, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Lawrence O. Thornton. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., and Recording Secretary Valerie L. 
Heritage. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked everyone to rise for the Pledge of 
Allegiance.  Mayor Stombaugh asked for everyone to remain 
standing for a moment of silence.  
 
 Councilman Lawrence O. Thornton was excused from this 
meeting. 
 
 Visitors present were Ed Lehman, Conrad Hebert, William 
Wilson, Robert C. Johnson, Barbara Roberts, Doug Roberts, Al 
Kemp, Bernard & Mary Williams, Seth Clevenger, Regina Brown, 
John L. Embert III, Melaine Minear, Ron Menninger, Jim Strong, 
Samuel Trapp, Richard Ruben, and David & Bunny Pleasanton. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh welcomed everyone to the Special Smyrna 
Town Council meeting.  She went over the rules: 1) one person at 
a time will be invited to come to the microphone and address 
Council, Council may not answer tonight – they may have to refer 
it to a committee, to a staff member, or get an answer for them 
in the future.  Mayor Stombaugh said depending on how things go 
tonight and what questions are asked Council may need to 
schedule another meeting to give answers to the questions.  She 
asked if the members of the audience if they could write their 
email address, or address if they would like to receive a 
response by email or mail.  Mayor Stombaugh said Council invites 
the members of the audience to address them with concerns or 
compliments.  She said each person will have five minutes, it 
must be in an orderly manner – if anything is not orderly 
Council will call it out of order and ask you to take your seat 
or leave the room.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone had any 
questions.  There were none. 
 
 Bob Novotney, 625 Lake Drive West, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Novotney said he was going to turn around because he 
wanted to address the audience.  He said like the other citizens 
of Smyrna he is frustrated with what’s going on not only in the 
town, nationally, and he wants to do something to have input.  
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Mr. Novotney said the thing that he has done is he is on the 
Finance Committee and what he would ask everyone to do is get 
involved.  He said maybe you can’t run for Council – because 
there are going to be three seats up here that are going to be 
open come spring – he encourages everyone to run for Council, 
and for everyone to talk to their friends about running for 
Council.  Mr. Novotney said he encourages everyone to ask these 
people or tell them what your feelings are, not in this form but 
call them; he also asks everyone to talk to the people on the 
committees – like he said he is on the Finance Committee, and if 
anyone has concerns – talk to him about it.  He said his main 
message is don’t be a part of the problem, be a part of the 
solution, do something about it.  Mr. Novotney said it is one 
thing to vent your feelings, but it is another thing to stand 
up, make a stand, and back it up with action not just words. 
 
 Robert Johnson, 226 North Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Johnson said he is also a member of the Finance 
Committee, Chairman of the Audit Committee, and he also works 
for the City of Wilmington.  He said one of the advantages that 
they have at the City of Wilmington that the Town of Smyrna and 
Town Council does not have to do is to tax people and to raise 
revenues from other sources.  Mr. Johnson said in the City of 
Wilmington they have a $27,000,000.00 deficit – so they had the 
misfortune to have to raise water bills, and raise property 
taxes over the years, and they had to seek revenue - waste tax 
refunds, raise waste taxes on people, and they have a lot more 
places to get money in order for the city to survive.  He said 
here in Smyrna you do not have the opportunity to do that – you 
basically have your utility bills, your property tax, and some 
other developer fees, so you really don’t have the opportunity 
to raise money, but if you were in the City of Wilmington there 
is much more discomfort you would have, so as Mr. Novotney said 
he really thinks people should take the opportunity to be more 
involved and do what they can do to help their town out and to 
improve their standard of living, because the members of Council 
can only do so much.  Mr. Johnson said if you do not support 
your members of Council and give them your total support we are 
going to be in a worse situation than before.  He said we really 
need to look at each other and see if we can do a better job as 
a unit as the Town of Smyrna. 
 
 Bernard Williams, 35 West North Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Mr. Williams said he has some concerns about the 
property located next to him.  He said he believes the address 
of that property is 33 West North Street which has been an 
ongoing problem for several years now – he believes he has 
spoken with Mayor Stombaugh before as well as several others 
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including the Code Enforcement Officer to no avail.  Mr. 
Williams said that property looks like it is in disrepair.  He 
said there are several large holes in the rear of the property, 
debris all over the property – it’s an ongoing property and it’s 
not good.  He said he would urge Council to take a strong look 
at that property as to what is going to be done about it.  Mr. 
Williams said his property is next door – the value of his 
property goes down if he even wanted to consider selling it with 
the fact of what is next to him.  He said it is an eyesore and 
right now they have rodents going in and out of there because 
the windows are uncovered – it is an ongoing thing; to has been 
going on now for four or five years and it needs to be 
corrected.  Mr. Williams said recently, he guesses, the owners 
of the property came and removed aluminum siding he guesses to 
sell it or whatever the case may be, and in the process of 
removing the siding from there the debris which was left at the 
house is strewn all over the yard, and has now come over into 
his yard.  He said the electrical panel box is just kind of 
hanging on there and it just strikes the house at all times of 
the night and it keeps him up half of the night, so we have a 
problem there and he would urge Council to please take a strong 
look at that property as to what you would do with it. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the last time she spoke with Mr. 
Williams he had said they were in there correcting the problems.  
Mr. Williams said they have been to that property several times 
– they put a roof on it and the inspector came out, and now he 
sees there is a red tag or something on the property that was 
there for disapproved.  He said they come and they do certain 
things on the weekend when there are not a whole lot of people 
around – he does not know if that is acceptable or even if it is 
approved.  Mr. Williams said right now that property has just 
been sitting idle and there is not a whole lot going on to it. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked if it is a duplex.  Mr. Williams 
said yes it is.  Councilman Riddagh asked if the same person 
owns both sides.  Mr. Williams said no, it is a rental property 
next door.  He said he has had some problems because of the hole 
in the property that he is talking about has affected his 
property – it is leaking snow or rain, or what have you.  Mr. 
Williams said it is a bad situation and it is really terrible. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said of Mr. Williams would keep their phone 
numbers and call them because the last information that she got 
was that it was being taken care of, and the last time she 
talked with Mr. Williams he seemed to be satisfied, so this is 
the first that she has heard since then.  Mr. Williams said that 
is correct, but he was recently in here about during the summer 
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and he spoke with the Code Enforcement Officer about the 
property – he has to call every time to get the grass cut 
because the property is not kept up; he has to call to get the 
grass cut, remove the debris from the yard or what have you.  He 
said every time something needs to be done he has to get on the 
phone and call. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Williams to please call one of 
them. 
 
 Mary Williams, 35 West North Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mrs. Williams said during the recent snow storm the tree 
that is in yard at 33 West North Street is now hanging over into 
her yard so she needs to know what is going to be done about 
that. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if Council could get the Williams’ 
phone number or a way to contact them before they leave tonight.  
Mrs. Williams said yes. 
 
 Doug Roberts, 32 West Mount Vernon Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Roberts said he came to a Council meeting 
back in October and complained about cars coming off Delaware 
Street, making a left, and coming out West Mount Vernon Street.  
He said they are also coming up Market Street and making a right 
on West Mount Vernon Street.  Mr. Roberts said no signs have 
been posted yet.  He said there are signs posted farther up West 
Mount Vernon Street, there is still – today he counted a couple, 
but the way they are going you can’t get the tag numbers.  Mr. 
Roberts said he has tried to get tag numbers and it is just not 
working out, but it is an ongoing problem.  He said somebody is 
going to get hurt; especially now with only one lane because of 
all of the snow we have had and it is just a bad situation.  Mr. 
Roberts said he would really like to see if Council could get it 
corrected.  He said if the Town could put a ‘Do Not Enter’ sign 
when you come out Delaware Street coming towards West Mount 
Vernon Street, or ‘One Way’ or something – that might help it 
because he know he and his neighbors have yelled at people and 
they say well there is no sign there so how are they supposed to 
know.  Mr. Roberts said he would really appreciate it if Council 
could get that fixed. 
 
 Councilwoman White asked Mr. Hugg if he could put that on 
the agenda for the next Public Safety Committee meeting.  She 
said maybe somebody can go out and look and see where…  Mr. Hugg 
said he was under the impression that signs had been put up at 
the intersection with Market Street, but perhaps we need to look 
also at extending that down another block.  He said he knows the 
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police have stepped-up enforcement in that area.   
 
 Chief Baldwin said they actually went there with a member 
from Public Works and they went the entire street, and there 
were a couple places where they found areas where it would be 
good to put another sign up.  He said they may have missed that 
one intersection.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said there is a tendency if you come northbound on 
Delaware Street, because if the jog in the street, without a 
clear sign he can understand people making the right turn and 
assuming that you could go on down the street.  He said 
additional signage is a good suggestion and we will look into 
that. 
 
 Mr. Roberts said the problem really got worse when they 
started working on Main Street and people were looking for 
alternative routes, and it seems like it is the same people are 
doing it just for a shortcut.  He said numerous people have 
almost had a head-on collision and it just seems like its 
getting worse instead of better.  Mr. Roberts said he has a ‘One 
Way’ sign in front of his property, but when the people are 
coming up Market Street and they just automatically make a 
right, and they might go down to the doctor’s office or they go 
down and cross over Main Street and continue on because there is 
nothing marked.  He said if it can be corrected it would be 
great. 
 
 David Pleasanton, 35 West Mount Vernon Street, Smyrna came 
forward to speak.  Mr. Pleasanton said reading the Code it is 
his understanding that the Town audit is due to be completed by 
April 15th of each year, and he doesn’t think that has been 
accomplished for the last four or five years – he would like to 
have an answer on that.  He said also, as he reads the Code, it 
is mandatory that the Town Manager issue Certificates of Zoning 
Compliance for all buildings being constructed.  Mr. Pleasanton 
said we have had some buildings in this town constructed that do 
not comply with the Code, and he would like the Council to 
address the issue of whether Certificates of Zoning Compliance 
are mandatory for each and every building. 
 
 Melaine Minear, 41 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward 
to speak.  Ms. Minear said thank you for granting our citizens 
this opportunity to have a voice.  She said let us hope that 
this momentous occasion will be the first of many to come.  Ms. 
Minear said as a resident property owner, business woman, and 
proactive citizen, she comes before Council tonight as a sole 
individual.  She said although she is a spokeswoman for many she 
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does not ask anyone from SCC or DCAPG Group to commit themselves 
any more than they are able to for whatever the reason.  Ms. 
Minear said it is not always an easy path to have the courage to 
stand tall in the face of adversity, to have the ability and 
perseverance to follow your convictions; she stands here tonight 
as she has so many nights in this chamber standing for three 
minutes in front of this microphone hoping to make some 
difference.  She said most often anything that she or others 
have said has made very little difference.  Ms. Minear said it 
is apparent by the posturing of some of our Council, the gum 
chewing, and the whispers that we, the people are perhaps 
nothing more than a nuisance.  She said she wears a yellow band 
tonight in remembrance of all of those who came before in search 
of truth and in support of our Constitutional rights.  Ms. 
Minear said she honors them for their bravery, and although she 
at times is deeply saddened and disappointed in our Town 
government she refuses to put down the call for justice.  She 
said our Town Code and Charter are in serious need of a 
facelift.  Ms. Minear said as of today, having studied our Town 
Code as it relates to access to public information – FOIA, 
Freedom of Information Act – we rank a big fat ‘F’.  She said 
our State of Delaware also ranks poorly, well below average for 
open door right to know information.  Ms. Minear said the State 
of Delaware actually ranks on a national level at a three with 
seven being the highest rating.  She said now is the time for 
accountability.  Ms. Minear said their petition for the Writ of 
Mandamus, with supporting documentation involving a long trail 
of questionable ethics is now being composed.  She said they 
will be filing in Superior Court by the end of February 2010.  
Ms. Minear said those who will be identified as respondents thus 
far are: Town Manger David S. Hugg III, Town Attorney John 
Terence Jaywork, and Town Solicitor Erika Schrader.  She said 
some of the issues that are being reviewed for inclusion in 
their writ are as follows: the Taggart property monitions sale 
in 2009; the Smyrna streetscape project; mismanagement by our 
Town Manager Mr. Hugg; a series of Town Code violations by Mr. 
Hugg; selective enforcement at all levels of our Town 
government; FOIA – public records accessibility; and our Town 
Code – read it if you haven’t; Ethics Committees linked with 
Town legal staff – there is no just avenue of recourse for our 
citizens through our Ethics Committee – basically it round-
robins back to the attorney and the attorney is paid for by our 
tax dollars, so if for instance there is a complaint about a 
Town Employee we have no recourse as citizens and the attorney 
works for the employees of the Town so it is really for naught – 
it is a waste of time; and the annexation of Belmont Hall into 
the Town of Smyrna. 
 Ms. Minear said the Writ of Mandamus – an extraordinary 
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writ commanding an official to perform a ministerial act that 
the law recognizes as an absolute duty and not a matter for the 
official’s discretion. 
 
 Edward Lehman, 161 Belmont Avenue, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Lehman said sometimes he just gets frustrated 
because he honestly doesn’t know where the town is going.  He 
said one thing that is very important that the gentleman who 
spoke first said – it is to try to get involved.  Mr. Lehman 
said he knows some of us can’t make it to all of the meetings, 
but he did make it to the Utility Committee meeting the other 
night and he was actually able to help get something changed by 
being there.  He said he plans on attending more meetings if he 
can and he agrees with the Finance Committee – that is a very 
important one because he knows for a fact for himself, that he 
would like to see the taxes lowered – not increased.  Mr. Lehman 
said the only way we are going to do that is if we take a very, 
very close look at our manpower.  He said somehow we have to cut 
somewhere.  Mr. Lehman said everyone else is cutting.  He said 
the Town of Smyrna kind of reminds him of the State of New 
Jersey, because what happened with the State of New Jersey is 
they kept increasing taxes and putting more taxes on – 
especially the high income – and they actually ended up forcing 
those people to move out of state where they could find lower 
taxes, and now there tax revenue is down because of that.  Mr. 
Lehman said in the Town of Smyrna you can see it happening with 
just the rental properties – there are so many vacancies because 
of all the fees, all the taxes – no matter which way you turn 
there is another fee.  He said it is just incomprehensible to 
have all these fees.  Mr. Lehman said you can’t move in the town 
without having a fee, and if you do something very minor you do 
get a notice – you put one trash can out and have ten trash bags 
out and you get sent a notice.  He said he does not know how 
much that costs to have that done, but to him that is a waste of 
money.  Mr. Lehman said then he gets sent a letter that it has 
been corrected – yeah, the trash was picked-up – that’s how it 
got corrected.  He said it didn’t make any sense to him, but he 
had to go through that – to him it was, in plain English, 
asinine and he is trying to keep his language as pleasant as he 
can tonight.  Mr. Lehman said one thing we have to do is we have 
to cut the budget; second, what are we going to do about the 
labor costs – that is the only way we are going to keep from 
raising the taxes in 2011; third, the Council needs to make sure 
that they do not enter into any more programs that would be 
never ending like the Green Energy Program – there is no way 
that that can keep up.  He said that was brought up at the 
Utility Committee meeting – if he is not mistaken they have 
stopped letting anyone be added to that list, but anybody that 
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is already on that list has to be honored – that means that that 
little bit that you are getting out on your electric bill, you 
are paying for somebody that could afford to put their own 
system in but that money has been guaranteed to them already.  
Mr. Lehman said most of those systems are a solar system, wind, 
or geo-thermal and the average person can’t afford to put that 
in.  He said now the Town of Smyrna is committed to this – this 
was something that was done by the State and we got into it, but 
now we are locked in until that is taken care of – the financial 
part.  Mr. Lehman said he can’t just blame it on the Town - he 
thinks it even at the State level nobody knew what they were 
doing and how they were locking people in.  He said this is why 
our finances are out of control right now.  Mr. Lehman said how 
about helping the people with low income and special needs with 
their electric bill, their taxes – there are a lot of people in 
this town that are on very limited incomes, especially retired 
people, people that are unemployed, if they could even just 
forego some of this for a period of time until the economy 
improves.  He said right now all they are doing is driving 
people away, and people can’t pay their bills.  Mr. Lehman said 
he wished he wasn’t here tonight; he would rather be at home 
watching the television – he is surprised we had as much of a 
turnout as we have tonight with the weather the way it is.  He 
said we just need to change the way this town is being seen by 
its own residents and the residents of the rest of the state, 
and even outside of the state.  Mr. Lehman said people have a 
presumption of what the Town of Smyrna is already, and anybody 
who has been or has heard about the town does not want to move 
in or rent a property here because of the reputation that the 
town has.  He said he can’t blame anybody in particular, but it 
is all a coordinated thing that has to be changed and he hopes 
the Town Council and even anyone on these committees can really 
take a serious look at this and make a change. 
 
 Mr. Lehman said because of the weather he thinks there was 
a very small turnout for tonight’s meeting and he would like to 
see, if possible, is if Council could schedule another one when 
we do have a little bit better weather in the near future. 
 
 Melaine Minear said it was suggested the other evening at 
another meeting that it would be nice if we were able to use our 
Town Hall forum for a place for people that would like to run 
for office in April to have a night of open dialog with people 
that are running for office, and we hope that Council will 
consider that.  She said also, she would like to mention why the 
Delaware Cultural Asset Preservation Group, that is still 
forming, is so concerned about the annexation of our historic 
Belmont Hall.  Ms. Minear said first of all we do not believe 
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that the taxpayers should be burdened with anything more than 
they already are, and even though the State of Delaware has 
stated that they’re going to maintain ownership of this property 
we have serious questions about that based on the history of how 
the Town has been managed for the last six or eight years.  She 
said we know that some of the people here, including Mr. Hugg 
and Mr. Jaywork, support eminent domain and that is a serious 
topic as some of you are probably aware.  Ms. Minear said we are 
also concerned about Belmont losing its historic status 
nationally – if something were to happen to it, whether it is 
annexed in or not - that is a concern we have been working on 
getting better enforcement at Belmont.  She thanked Chief 
Baldwin for his willingness to help assist the State Police with 
their patrolling of the site.  Ms. Minear said as far as the 
annexation topic – she believes that Mr. Hugg stated that it 
will be happening in April – is that correct, is that what you 
said last week or so Mr. Hugg?   
 
 Mr. Hugg said he does not recall specifically – until we 
get an application from the State nothing will happen.  He said 
the burden of annexation is on the property owner, and we have 
not received anything official from the State of Delaware to 
initiate an annexation process.  Mr. Hugg said when that process 
begins there are three separate resolutions and transactions 
that have to go through Council – that takes about 60 days, so 
if it were to start now it would be possibly April at the 
earliest. 
 
 Ms. Minear said she read about the two types of annexation 
process – 1) that they can submit an application or petition; 
and 2) if it is an adjacent property to the Town’s current 
boundary line that the Town itself can make a move to annex it.  
Mr. Hugg said if the Council so chooses the Council could 
initiate an annexation – same process – it still has to go 
through the three step review, the resolutions for annexation, 
what have you.  He said it is simply a matter of who starts the 
process.  Mr. Hugg said certainly the time that he has been in 
this town, both before he was Town Manager and since, the Town 
Council has not on its own initiated any annexations – they have 
always been at the request of the property owners and only the 
property owners.  Ms. Minear said so the annexation north of 
town was actually petitioned through the property owners.  Mr. 
Hugg said any annexations that have happened since he has been 
here were initiated by the property owners.  Ms. Minear asked 
how long that has been.  Mr. Hugg replied since 2002.  Ms. 
Minear said and there has been one large annexation area or 
more.  Mr. Hugg said there has been a number of annexations 
since 2002 – big ones and little ones.  Ms. Minear said but as 
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far as substantial amount of acreage – let’s say starting with 
100 acres.  Mr. Hugg said he does not recall off the top of his 
head – there are two large properties north of Duck Creek, one 
on the east side of the highway and one on the west side of the 
highway – actually three on the west side of the highway.  Ms. 
Minear asked what is proposed for that area.  Mr. Hugg said they 
are annexed and zoned – the one on the east side is zoned and in 
process of being planned for a business park; the ones on the 
west side are residential.  Ms. Minear said how many units.  Mr. 
Hugg suggested Ms. Minear go upstairs and find out – he does not 
recall off the top of his head.  He said you are putting me on 
the spot – answer this, answer that so you can tell me about it 
later.  Ms. Minear said you are our Town Planner Mr. Hugg.  Mr. 
Hugg said so what.  Ms. Minear said she read in a study that…  
Mr. Hugg said is it 601 or 605 – he does not know the answer to 
Ms. Minear’s question off the top of his head.  Ms. Minear said 
she read in a study that it was approximately 870 units.  Mr. 
Hugg said it may be – then you have the answer.  Ms. Minear said 
she does not know that she does – she read it in a study that 
was done by a consulting group from Pennsylvania.  Mr. Hugg said 
Ms. Minear seems to have the answer.  Ms. Minear said she 
certainly is sorry she upset you Mr. Hugg.  Mr. Hugg said you 
haven’t upset me…  Mayor Stombaugh said order.  Mr. Hugg said 
you are trying to bait the discussion…  Ms. Minear said no, she 
is trying to get some answers Mr. Hugg.  Mr. Hugg said then you 
can come upstairs and ask and you can look at the site plans, 
and…  Ms. Minear said now that we have a Comprehensive Plan 
available…  Mr. Hugg said that information was in the existing 
Comprehensive Plan, which is still in effect.  Ms. Minear said 
she does have the 2002 Plan and she never saw the update.  Mr. 
Hugg said there is an annexation table in the back, and it was 
updated in 2005.  He said it is public information.  Ms. Minear 
said she receive two copies and neither of them had those maps 
in it.  Mr. Hugg said Ms. Minear did not ask the right question 
then.  Ms. Minear said she guesses she didn’t speak to the right 
person.  Mr. Hugg said maybe not. 
 
 Ms. Minear said as far as Belmont Hall and the annexation, 
again it’s important for the taxpayers to know that this might 
be coming down the pike.  She said we at DECAPG thought that it 
should be put to a public vote by the citizens and not be left 
to a few people in a room to make the decision. 
 
 Tom Carbine, 205 South Main Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Carbine asked if there is any way Council can get 
the tires in Duck Creek cleaned up.  He said he knows they were 
cleaned up about 10 years ago.  Mr. Carbine said he would 
volunteer – when you enter Smyrna from Route 13 you are welcomed 
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by a tire dump. 
 
 Jim Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna came forward to speak.  
Mr. Strong said he has looked at the notes from the Charter 
Review Committee and knows there is not much progress.  He said 
he just wants to again state even though it is too early to know 
the final outcome, but he has great reservations that this 
committee is qualified to do the job of reviewing the whole 
Charter – to understand it, to interpret it, to rewrite it – 
they have had six months now and almost no progress.  Mr. Strong 
said he just wanted to reiterate his concern that not much seems 
to be happening.  He said six months ago he didn’t think the 
people, as a whole, were qualified for this specific task, maybe 
or other duties but for this specific task – no.  Mr. Strong 
said so far the evidence seems to be pointing that way.  He said 
admittedly six months is not enough time, but if the next six 
months go by like the last he thinks we will be getting some 
definite signals, and he is wondering what you might do about it 
– for example one of the committee members that has missed two 
committee meetings already, and at some point if there is very 
little progress done are you willing to go and change the 
members of the committee to try to make this work?  Mr. Strong 
said in the end these are your people, you picked them, and you 
urged the Council to vote for these members, they did, so he 
would assume that you would be responsible for the success or 
failure of this committee.  He said if six months from now 
having had a whole year to perform almost nothing he would think 
you would be thinking of adjustments, changing some of the 
committee members, and it is so important – we need to have a 
Charter that is more up to date.  Mr. Strong said there were big 
arguments whether Councilman DeFeo should be on the Council or 
not, there have been other arguments on the Ethics Committee and 
it is because we have an old document – we have an obsolete 
Charter that needs to be updated, and everybody has known that 
but nothing happens.  He said we’ve got to get this up to date, 
we need to get it more accountable for the people who live here, 
we need more visibility so people know what’s going on, and 
they’ll have faith in what’s being done here.  Mr. Strong said 
we need to have things in the Charter like who’s attending the 
meetings and who isn’t so people can be held accountable who are 
on those committees to the citizens of this good town.  He said 
he is just hoping you can, again, not just this committee but 
all the committees where you have picked all of the people – you 
are basically in the end, as Harry Truman once said “the buck 
stops here”.  Mr. Strong said in this case he thinks the buck 
stops with you, and he is asking if this goes right you should 
deserve an awful lot of credit, but if these things go poorly 
please make the adjustments to make things right. 
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 Mayor Stombaugh asked Mr. Strong if he has attended any of 
the Charter Review Committee meetings.  Mr. Strong said no he 
hasn’t.  He said he felt that he would just read the minutes and 
not try to interfere, that he would step back, because he 
thought that he might be blamed for the lack of progress.  Mr. 
Strong said he thinks that there was so much arguing back and 
forth, but that wasn’t part of what was discussed – you said 
this committee could do the job and he said he didn’t think it 
could; you didn’t say this committee could do the job you’re 
your help Mr. Strong, you simply said you had every confidence 
you could, you defended the members in question.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said she still does and they are doing a wonderful 
job.  She said about the two meetings – the rule is if you miss 
more than two meetings without an excuse – there has not been 
anybody that has just not shown up or missed two meetings 
without a reputable excuse.  Mr. Strong said he read the minutes 
and there is almost no progress whatsoever.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said she does not know what Mr. Strong read, but they have been 
working very diligently on it, they are making progress; right 
now it’s just the committee making suggestions, there is nothing 
final until it – the Charter is huge to go through and it is not 
done in steps because the Charter cannot be just changed by 
Council, it goes to the legislators from here.  She said it goes 
as a whole – they don’t want us to piece it, so this is what the 
Charter Review Committee is working on.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
yes, it does take time and it is something that you don’t want 
to rush through, and we’ve learned some things the hard way 
because sometimes you just don’t think of a situation until it 
presents itself.  She said she is very pleased with the 
committee, in fact she can’t think of a committee that we have 
that she is not pleased with.  Mayor Stombaugh said she thinks 
everybody has been working very, very hard and when the time 
comes – every April, every May when there is the organizational 
meeting that is when new people can be appointed.  She said some 
people serve for a year and she has had people that have had to 
take second jobs and they have had to drop off of a committee 
because they can’t attend the meetings anymore – there are a lot 
of scenarios that play into it, but as far as she is concerned 
the Charter Review Committee – you are more than welcome to come 
to it and make suggestions.  Mr. Strong asked if there is any 
goal as to when the Charter will be revised by – do they have 
any timeline.  Mayor Stombaugh said she does not think they 
basically – she thinks it was like a year that we were hoping to 
have it ready, but again we are not going to rush through this.  
She said there are a lot of questions that come up – it is one 
meeting a month, which means there are 12 meetings in a year – 
it takes time.  Mayor Stombaugh said as she said you are more 
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than welcome; if you can’t attend write out your suggestions and 
bring them here to Town Hall and leave them so that the 
committee can have them.  She said all of our committee meetings 
are open to the public; you are more than welcome to come.  Mr. 
Strong said he attended a different committee meeting just 
recently and he will probably attend this one or one in the near 
future for the Charter Review just to put his two cents in, and 
he does know it takes time, but from what he has seen the 
minutes indicate that it’s going to take years and years. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said you have to remember this is an all 
new committee too – it was the last one appointed by Council 
this year, and another thing is there is really no arguing in 
the committee we really do work towards the final product.  He 
said he remembers the last committee they worked all year, but a 
new committee was appointed so they never got what they had done 
approved.  Councilman Raynor said he has good minutes and other 
documentation on the Charter Review.  Mr. Strong said he is not 
saying we don’t have talented people, but they might be talented 
in other areas besides this – that is one of his concerns. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she takes it that Mr. Strong is 
suggesting that he is more talented and he should be on the 
committee and asked him if that is what he is suggesting.  Mr. 
Strong said he has never suggested he should be on the committee 
nor does he suggest it now. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said Mr. Strong attended the last Utility 
Committee meeting and he had some good input there, and although 
he is not a member his input was still valued as any citizen’s 
would be and he strongly suggest Mr. Strong this committee 
meeting too.  He said Mr. Strong’s input could be valuable there 
as well. 
 
 Al Pickett, 24 North Main Street, Smyrna came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Pickett said last week Mr. Hugg mentioned that there 
will be a zoning change – they applied – live at 24 North Main 
Street, better known as the Greybox – they moved in 
approximately 12 years ago.  He said it has been a money pit, 
but the house is looking good now and he thinks they are pretty 
straight shooters and try to do the right thing, and they 
applied for a zoning change.  Mr. Pickett said it was CC which 
opens it up to everything.  He said they have had shoehorning 
situations on the side of them; they have had flooding caused by 
fair-haired developers, got through all of that, so they applied 
for a formal zoning change to R-2, Residential 2.  Mr. Pickett 
said now he understands they are going to go into a Village 
Central, which is an overlay of the historical downtown area.  
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He said his major concern is, just because we have a new and 
improved name, he would like to take a look at the setbacks and 
see what is going to happen now to them, because they do have 
the Taggart property, they have a lot in back of them, they try 
to keep the place looking decent, they have a lot of trees that 
they really appreciate, plus the trees on Main Street that they 
probably going to have a fist fight when it comes to that, but 
they are going to hold their ground.  Mr. Pickett said what he 
would like to do is to take a look at it whenever that is 
available – your setbacks and so forth and what it is going to 
do to them this time, because a Village Central sounds like a 
nice idea, and he is sure there are other people in this room 
that have the same concern.  He said we don’t need any more 
apartments, we need residents, we need good people, and we need 
straight shooters.  Mr. Pickett said a couple doors away all 
night long there is business going on – and not the right kind 
of business – you have broken windows, you’ve had 32 dogs taken 
out of there and it is still going on.  He said tonight, again, 
people getting dropped off, they go upstairs, they come back 
out, they run around the corner, and it’s not good.  Mr. Pickett 
said he thinks if they had realized how bad it is after 12 years 
they probably would not have bought the house.  He said that’s 
how bad it is – you can’t go down at night because they all hang 
out on the street – there are some serious problems, and they 
are not the problem, they are straight shooters, they pay their 
tax bill, they apply to whatever code requirements there are, 
they keep their house painted, they pick-up trash, beer bottles 
– if you drive by this one property on a garbage day you will 
see couches – there must be 12 or 15 people living there in an 
upstairs apartment.  Mr. Pickett said how does this happen. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone else would like to address 
Council.  No one came forward. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she had two announcements - due to the 
weather that they are calling for tomorrow and Wednesday the 
Finance Committee will be cancelled tomorrow night, and the 
Personnel Committee meeting will be cancelled Wednesday night. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she would like to thank the Town 
Crew – she thinks they did a wonderful job this time of keeping 
up with everything.  She said she was out on the main highways 
that DelDOT was responsible for and they were not as well taken 
care of as our town. 
 
 Councilwoman White said Ms. Minear had asked about opening 
the Council Chambers for the election – they do that.  She said 
quite a few years ago they started doing a meet and greet around 
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election time downstairs where all of the candidates are there.  
Councilwoman White said it is announced and there is usually 
something in the paper about, so as it gets closer to the 
election there will be a meet and greet downstairs. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said it is important for the citizens, if 
possible, to come out and meet the candidates because since the 
town has grown it is very difficult to get around and get to 
everybody in the time allowed – from the time that you can file 
to the election date – so it is difficult to get out by foot 
anymore and do that.  She said it is a real good chance to come 
out and come to Town Hall and meet the candidates that will be 
representing you. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo said he would like to thank everybody who 
came out here tonight; he thinks this is a wonderful start.  He 
said 12 months ago he was out there (in the audience) as 
frustrated as all of you are, and now he is back here hoping 
that we can slowly start to make a change.  Councilman DeFeo 
said he hears all of the anguish and frustration in your voices, 
but he kind of harps on this and he is going to go with what Mr. 
Novotney said when he first got up here to speak – it’s your 
town, it’s your Council, it’s your government, get involved.  He 
said whether you continue to come to the Council meetings we 
have, you come to the committee meetings that are held 
downstairs, get involved.  Councilman DeFeo said talk to some of 
the people who have been in those meetings – you make a 
difference, when you show up you make a difference.  He said 
that way we know and get an idea of what is going on, we get a 
temperature for the town, and that’s the only way we know 
because you can’t do this in a vacuum. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said if you don’t let us know – she feels 
very fortunate because a lot of people do call her, and a lot of 
people do stop by at her personal business and unfortunately a 
lot of people stop by where she works, which is not a good 
thing, but she does appreciate everybody calling her because she 
needs to know to be able to vote up here for you, she needs to 
know what you are thinking and how you feel.  She said that is 
one of the reasons she wanted to have this town meeting, and she 
does hope that we can have some more in the future.  Mayor 
Stombaugh thanked everybody for coming out and she thanked 
everybody for the way they have conducted themselves at this 
meeting.  She said she was told a number of things when she 
suggested this – that it would never work, that it was going to 
turn out to be a bad situation, so she really appreciates the 
way everyone has conducted themselves here and she thinks the 
citizens have given Council a lot of good information.  Mayor 
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Stombaugh said sometimes Council doesn’t know everything that is 
going on around town and we depend on people to tell us, and 
it’s not that anybody’s keeping anything from us; it’s just a 
big job.  She said Council has been accused in past years of 
micromanaging the Town Manger, so it is a lot on both sides.  
Mayor Stombaugh said as far as some of the things that were said 
tonight – she hopes this will help – the figures just came out 
from 2009 and we actually had 42 new businesses open in the Town 
of Smyrna.  She said she was really surprised at some of these 
numbers, now in that 42 there were a couple of them where people 
expanded their businesses, but it required getting another 
permit.  Mayor Stombaugh said she feels that in times of 2009 if 
anybody was able to expand their business and come for another 
permit they certainly should be counted.  She said as far as 
housing goes – people are coming to the Town of Smyrna, in fact 
one of the members of the Charter Review Committee is a realtor 
and she had told us some time ago that people when they came to 
her they would want to live on the outskirts of Smyrna, but not 
in the town limits; at the last meeting she announced that she 
is getting more and more people – she doesn’t know why there is 
a change, but she is getting more and more people asking housing 
in the town limits.  Mayor Stombaugh said last year we had 
issued 47 Certificates of Occupancy – now that doesn’t mean that 
there were 47 more houses built, these were probably houses that 
you know, all the new developments that are out there, but there 
were 47 Certificates of Occupancy issued; in 2007 there were 40, 
so the Town of Smyrna is moving on.  She said there are good 
things happening here; it does take a village, a town, it does 
take people to work together, to live together, and as she said 
sometimes Council does not know everything that is going on out 
there so they do need the citizens to talk to them.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said thank you very much; she really appreciates 
everyone being here tonight. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 7:50 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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